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Comments from the President

Donald G. Ross, MD, PhD
Our web site, http://masspath.org, has undergone some exciting changes.  It is now possible to join the Society, register for meetings and pay dues and meeting fees online by secure credit card transaction.  Many of you have already taken advantage of this capability.  I believe that making the process more user-friendly will increase our membership and participation in our meetings.  Of course, we will continue to accept registrations by snail-mail and payment by paper check!

Our fall meeting was held October 20, 2008 at the Massachusetts Medical Society facility in Waltham.  Dr. David Kim of New England Baptist Hospital spoke about his institution’s experience with pre-operative screening for methicillin-resistant S. aureus (MRSA), using a rapid PCR-based methodology.  He presented data, much of which has been published, on their success in reducing hospital-acquired MRSA infections, and also spoke about the cost-benefit aspects of their program.  All of us have an interest in the major problem of hospital-acquired infections (HAIs), and those of us who are hospital-based are directly involved in effforts to control this phenomenon.  So, it is no surprise that Dr. Kim’s presentation generated a lot of audience interest, with plenty of questions afterwards.

Dr. Kim’s Powerpoint presentation can be downloaded from the masspath.org web site for those of you who missed the presentation or would like to be able to review it.

Your Massachusetts Society of Pathologists is the only organization which advocates for the practice of pathology at the state level.  NESP, ASCP and CAP do not do this.  CAP advocates for pathologists on the national level, but many issues must be tackled at the state level, and even the national issues require local advocacy; our state representatives in Congress want to hear from their own constituents, not from strangers.

Our advocacy activity requires the assitance of professional lobbyists and attorneys.  All of this does not come cheap; in fact, we have been fortunate to date that we do not have a major battle to fight every year, so we have time to replenish the “war chest.”  Our principal source of revenue is your membership dues.  I appeal to all of you, once again, if there are pathologists in your practice or of your aquaintance who live and/or work in Massachusetts, who are not MSP members, approach them and see if you can bring them in.  Or, if you don’t feel comfortable in this role, provide me with contact information and I’ll try.  Thanks.

Don Ross

Cytology Proficiency Testing

Donald G. Ross, MD, PhD

In the last newsletter, I wrote about efforts by the CAP, with our support, to bring about legislation to change the current system of gyn cytology proficiency testing required by CMS (Medicare/Medicaid).  Without restating the entire issue, I would like to update 

Continued on page 2.

Continued from page 1.

you on our progress.

The Cytology Proficiency Improvement Act of 2007 (HR1237) was passed by the House this summer.  The Senate version of the bill (S. 2510) was moving long nicely until the present financial crisis hit us.  Understandably, Congress is preoccupied at the moment with the very pressing economic issues, and fixing cytology proficiency testing has moved to the back burner.  We will eventually get this effort moving again; please visit www.cap.org to see what the status is and what you can do to help promote passage of this important legislation.

The following article is reprinted from the College of American Pathologists’ online publication Statline.

Congress Overrides Presidential Veto to Pass Critical Medicare Legislation
The U.S. House and Senate rallied widespread bi-partisan support today to override a Presidential veto of critical Medicare legislation that will prevent the 10.6 percent cut to the Medicare physician fee schedule, extend the technical component grandfather clause, and repeal the laboratory competitive bidding demonstration project.
The Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act of 2008, H.R. 6331, passed by a 383-41 margin in the House and a 70-26 margin in the Senate—securing the necessary two-thirds majority of votes required to override the veto cast by the President.

The President vetoed the legislation earlier in the day, citing provisions that would cut funding for the Medicare Advantage Program.

The bill will replace the scheduled 10.6 percent cut in the Medicare Physician Fee Schedule with a 1.1 percent increase, and extend the technical component “grandfather” provision for 18 months retroactively from the July 1 cutoff.

The legislative victory comes after a dramatic series of votes and debate in both chambers of Congress, as previously reported in Statline, ultimately resulting in the bi-partisan success.

The College will continue to keep members informed of this important issue in an upcoming issue of Statline.

The following article is reprinted from the College of American Pathologists’ online publication Statline.

Creditor Designation By FTC Could Mean New Identity Theft
Rules for Pathologists

The Federal Trade Commission’s designation of physicians as “creditors” could lead to requirements for pathologists to develop and implement written identity theft prevention programs, according to Red Flag rules discussed by the FTC, the American Medical Association and the College Nov. 18.

The “creditor” status is being challenged by the AMA and the College, however, as no legal precedence has ever been established for the designation since doctors do not ordinarily enter into advanced financial agreements with patients or charge interest.

The Red Flag rules require financial institutions and creditors to develop and implement written identity theft prevention programs, as part of the Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act of 2003. The identity theft prevention programs must be in place by Nov. 1, 2008, and provide for the identification, detection, and response to patterns, practices, or specific activities—known as “red flags”—that could indicate identity theft.

Civil penalties for non-compliance include a $2,500 fine for each violation.

The designation of creditor status for physicians has been delayed until May 1, 2009. The College and the AMA are working with the FTC, however, in effort to change the definition of creditor before the new implementation date. Through the review of Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA), the group will determine whether the red flag rules need to be applied to doctors or whether HIPAA already establishes enough safeguard against medical fraud.

As stated in the Equal Opportunity Act, FTC continued, creditor status is extended to anyone who bills in arrears, deferring payment for goods and services—which includes physicians.

The AMA and the College contend, however, that debt incurred by patients are initially processed by insurance companies, and the additional Red Flag Rules may force physicians to require payments for services upfront—causing an unneeded burden on patients.

The College and the AMA will continue to work with the FTC to clarify physicians’ creditor status in order to determine a solution that promotes patient access to affordable healthcare.

The following article is reprinted from the College of American Pathologists’ online publication Statline.

CAP and CMS Experts Discuss Important Changes in the 2009 Physician Fee Schedule

The College and top policy experts discussed important changes for pathologists in the 2009 Physician Fee Schedule Rule in an audio conference for CAP members Dec. 3.

The audio conference, open to all CAP members, included discussion of pathologist payment, Physician Quality Reporting Initiative (PQRI) measures, and anti-markup provisions.

An overview and background on the anti-mark up provisions of the rules was provided by Attorney Don Romano, former Director of the Division of Technical Payment Policy at the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.

New G codes for reporting prostate saturation biopsies in the PQRI were covered by Jonathan Myles, MD, FCAP, of the CAP Economic Affairs Committee, who also covered issues surrounding 2007 pathology bonuses, and the reporting of pathology measures in 2008.

Additionally, good news for hospital-based pathologists was presented by George Kwass, MD, Chair of the CAP Economic Affairs Committee, including the application of the 6.41 percent budget neutrality adjustment to the conversion factor rather than to the work RVU’s - as advocated by the College.

To hear this and more from the panel of experts, download the audio conference from the Audio Conference section of the CAP Advocacy website.
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Our thanks to Cepheid, Inc., and NeoGenomics, Inc., for their generous sponsorship of our fall meeting.
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